CITY OF IQALUIT CITY COUNCIL MEETING #03 February 14th, 2012 at 6:00 PM CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS

PRESENT FROM COUNCIL

Mayor Madeleine Redfern Councillor Simon Nattaq Councillor Mary Ekho Wilman Councillor Jimmy Kilabuk Councillor Romeyn Stevenson Councillor Joanasie Akumalik

ABSENT

Deputy Mayor David Ell Councillor Stephen Mansell Councillor Mat Knickelbein

PRESENT FROM ADMINISTRATION

John Hussey, Chief Administrative Officer
Tracy Cooke, City Clerk
John Mabberi-Mudonyi, Senior Director, Corporate Services
Arif Sayani, Director, Planning and Development
Jenessa Warren, A/Director, Human Resources
Blaine Wiggins, A/Fire Chief
Valerie Collin, Recorder
Jeanie Eeseemailee, Senior Interpreter/Translator
Rachel Ootoova, Senior Interpreter/Translator

PRAYER

Councillor Kilabuk opened the meeting with a prayer at 6:00pm.

SWEARING IN

None

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Motion #12-75

Moved by: Councillor Wilman Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik Council approved to adopt the agenda as amended.

Add Item 3 (e) – Sammie Peter Add Item 9 (f) – Mayor's Report

Delete Item 10 (b) – HPS Research Proposal

Unanimously Carried

1. MINUTES

a) <u>City Council Meeting Minutes #21 – November 22, 2011</u>

Motion #12-76

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved City Council Meeting Minutes #21 dated November 22, 2011.

Unanimously Carried

2. <u>DECLARATION OF INTEREST</u>

None

3. **DELEGATIONS**

a) <u>RCMP Report</u> Sergeant Tournier

Sergeant Tournier presented Council with the 2011 yearend report and noted that the members enjoyed their first full year in the new building; it has gone a long way in improving working conditions and overall morale of the members. He stated that 2011 was a year of change for the Iqaluit detachment; of the eighteen Constables who were here in December of 2010, only seven remain. Most of the new members came from southern detachments and are all excited to be here. He stated that new members arriving here must now agree to a three year commitment instead of the two year commitment that was expected in the past. The Iqaluit detachment is fully staffed and they expect to be for the foreseeable future.

He noted that the calls for service increased slightly in 2011; this has been a trend over the past several years and is in part a reflection on the growing population in Iqaluit. An increase in the number of criminal records checks is also a factor in this increase; the detachment conducted one thousand seven hundred sixty seven (1767) checks in 2011 compared to one thousand four hundred

twenty seven (1427) in 2010. He stated that the introduction of the automated fingerprint scanner, Livescan, has greatly reduced the wait time in most cases.

Sergeant Tournier noted that there were several high profile investigations in 2011; the triple homicide/suicide in June was likely the highest profile investigation. This incident affected all of the residents including members of the Royal Canadian Mounted Police and other emergency respondents.

He noted that the total amount of prisoners showed a substantial decrease to two thousand nine hundred nine (2909) in 2011 from three thousand three hundred fifty five (3355) in 2010.

Sergeant Tournier stated that alcohol and drugs continue to be the major contributing factor to all the crime in Iqaluit; some great work by the different members and sections in Iqaluit resulted in many large seizures of drugs and alcohol in 2011. This is believed to be one of the reasons for the decrease in prisoners in 2011.

He stated that members continue to be active in the community; members were involved in the Start Right Stay Right hockey program. With the assistance of the Royal Canadian Mounted Police Foundation and several local businesses, Constable Stephan Kilabuk developed the Tao Kwondoers Environmental Group. He stated that Corporal Yvonne Niego also successfully applied for funding to the Royal Canadian Mounted Police Foundation and received a grant towards girl's hockey. Several other members are actively involved in coaching youth in sports, including hockey, swimming and figure skating.

Sergeant Tournier stated that the DARE program was once again successfully taught to seventy seven (77) students in Iqaluit. The Aboriginal Shield Program was also initiated in Iqaluit.

He noted that the detachment hosted two community barbeques; one during the Toonik Tyme festival and the other for National Aboriginal Day. Members also hosted the Elder's Christmas Dinner. He noted that for the second year in a row a successful Toys for North campaign was held and thousands of toys were distributed to children in the north including Iqaluit.

Sergeant Tournier stated that the detachment's priorities for the upcoming year will be drug and alcohol enforcement. They hope to continue with the programs noted above and possibly even expand their involvement in the community. He noted that though the workload continues to be very heavy for the members in Iqaluit, it is encouraging to see that they are still able to find time to become involved in the community.

He presented Council with the January 2012 statistic report and noted that the detachment was slightly busier than January 2011. The detachment responded

to six hundred five (605) calls for service compared to five hundred fifty one (551) calls in January 2011. He noted that the number of prisoners has also increased with a total of two hundred thirty seven (237) prisoners in January.

Sergeant Tournier noted that one of the higher profile events in January was the laying of a manslaughter charge against a twenty-two year old male in relation to the death of a forty-one year old man that occurred on December 12, 2011; the twenty-two year old male is currently in custody.

He noted that the Start Right/Stay Right program is currently underway with approximately fifteen youths involved.

Most of the transfers have been completed but the detachment is still waiting on the arrival of two members.

Councillor Wilman thanked Sergeant Tournier for his report and for their efforts in decreasing the drug and alcohol related activities. She believed that it was very much appreciated and was good for the community. She asked if the DARE program was offered to students in Iqaluit and for what age group.

Sergeant Tournier confirmed that the program is offered to children in grades five and six in Iqaluit; the program is offered to the schools during the spring.

Councillor Wilman asked for clarification on the Aboriginal Shield Program.

Sergeant Tournier noted that it is similar to the DARE program but is more focused on aboriginal cultures and customs. He did not believe that it had been offered in Igaluit vet.

Councillor Stevenson asked if there was anything the City should do or change in order to facilitate anything the Royal Canadian Mounted Police does to assist with drugs and alcohol related activities.

Sergeant Tournier stated that they are anxiously waiting on the report from the Government of Nunavut regarding the changes that they will be making to the *Liquor Act*. There will be positive changes made to the act and this will assist greatly.

Councillor Akumalik asked if sergeants, constables and any other higher position within the Royal Canadian Mounted Police must also agree to a three year commitment with the detachment.

Sergeant Tournier confirmed that all new members must agree to a three year commitment except for the District Officers; they have the option to do a two year commitment in any northern community and one year in Iqaluit or vice versa.

Councillor Akumalik asked if the members also patrolled throughout the community and in Apex as well during late hours as there are often activities happening late at night; it seems that the Royal Canadian Mounted Police only patrol near the bars or respond to calls for service during the night.

Sergeant Tournier confirmed that members patrol twenty-four hours per day seven days a week and patrol throughout the community at all times. They respond to several calls during the night and may not been seen patrolling as often due to that.

Councillor Wilman asked if members transferred to Iqaluit could stay longer than three years if they wished or if they were obligated to be transferred elsewhere after their three year commitment. She also asked if they were transferred here because they requested to be transferred here.

Sergeant Tournier confirmed that members could stay longer if they wished and that many members do request to be transferred in Igaluit.

Councillor Kilabuk thanked Sergeant Tournier for the statistic report that he presents each month.

e) <u>Sammie Peter – Citizen at Large</u>

Mr. Sammie Peter noted that dogs used to be slaughtered by Royal Canadian Mounted Police in the past and this has made him very remorseful towards the officers. When he was a child, dogs used to be used as a survival tool; they used to run free and were well taken care of. He stated that children were often advised not to disturb the dogs and to respect them. It is very different today as there are by-laws in place that must be followed. He noted that he has never seen a by-law in Inuktitut and is not very pleased with that.

Mr. Peter noted that dogs are no longer used for the same purpose; they are used are guards and protection for their families. They are no longer used as often in the winter months, but are appreciated and taken care of. He believed that even though dogs are tied outside on leashes, they often get free and run loose. His dog often gets loose and this causes issues with Municipal Enforcement; she has never bitten anyone as far as he is concerned.

He stated that his dog got loose once again and four armed Municipal Enforcement Officers came immediately to catch the dog. He noted that he was very upset with the fact that they were armed and raised his voice to express his anger, although he did not mean to be rude with the officers; residents are not permitted to carry firearms in public. In past years, it was known that Municipal Enforcement would destroy dogs out of the community.

Mr. Peter expressed his frustration with the fact that the officers were armed as his dog was very obedient and was able to follow his commands and directions. The dog was cautious near people but afraid of the officers as they look different then regular residents. He believed his dog to be very intelligent, easily trained and very protective of her owners.

He also expressed his frustration with the fact that there are no bilingual officers in the Municipal Enforcement Department to communicate with unilingual residents. He believed that the City should address this issue and employ a beneficiary in the department.

Mr. Peter noted that if his dog would bite or hurt anyone, he would have it destroyed. A specific location should be identified by the City where individuals can destroy their own dogs if they wish. He did not believe that City by-laws were very well known by Inuit and did not understand why. Inuit do not want to be left out and disrespected; they want to know the by-laws and regulations that must be followed. He stated that his dog had puppies and the individual who approached him and told him was not very pleased. He did not want to cause issues and deal with an unhappy resident so he gave his dog to him.

Mayor Redfern noted that the City does every effort to translate by-laws. The City is currently reviewing the Domestic Animal Control By-law No. 538 and will hold public meetings to provide the public the opportunity to express their ideas and concerns. The City is committed to conducting a language assessment and looking at all staff members who may need to learn the Inuktitut language; the City will also develop a language strategy to ensure that they fulfill their language requirements under the new legislation.

Mr. Peter noted that he has never received a copy of a by-law in his mail box.

Councillor Kilabuk asked if the Municipal Enforcement Officers were carrying firearms with ammunitions when they entered his property.

Mr. Peter stated that the officer had an aluminum colored firearm and it seemed to be the same type that hunters use.

Mayor Redfern noted that Municipal Enforcement uses dart guns to catch dogs and only use real firearms to destroy the dogs; this is done at the municipal landfill and not in the community.

Councillor Wilman asked Mr. Peter how he thought Municipal Enforcement should have acted with him regarding the issue.

Mr. Peter believed that Municipal Enforcement should have explained to him that his dog needs to be on a leash at all times.

Councillor Wilman asked if he had received any phone calls regarding or if anyone had spoken to him about his dog prior to Municipal Enforcement coming onto his property.

Mr. Peter stated that Municipal Enforcement had spoken with him and indicated to him that his dog was under his house; he could not go under the house to get his dog and the dog was with her puppies. He stated that he left his dog under the house as she often gets loose from her leash when tied outside.

Mayor Redfern noted that the Qikiqtani Inuit Association's Truth Commission continues to collect stories relating to the historical slaughter of dogs that occurred years ago; she suggested that he also share his story with Qikiqtani Inuit Association. The City will ensure that Mr. Peter is invited to the community consultations relating to the new domestic animal control by-law and that an Inuktitut copy is provided to him when it is passed.

Mr. Peter noted that he would be very interested in attending any community consultations relating to the revision of the Domestic Animal Control By-law No. 538.

Councillor Kilabuk expressed his support for Mr. Peter's comments and concerns and stated that dogs are often dangerous especially after having a litter of puppies.

b) <u>John Mabberi-Mudonyi, Senior Director, Corporate Services</u>

John Mabberi-Mudonyi, Senior Director of Corporate Services, noted that the department consists of three divisions; Information Systems, Finance and Purchasing. He stated that an external audit is currently taking place and should be completed by end of March; the department is not releasing quarter financial statements due to this. The department will need to contract the position for Accounts Receivables/Land Leases in the near future as the employee will be away on maternity leave.

He stated that Purchasing recently lost a good employee as he was recruited by the Government of Nunavut. He was assisting with the meter reading projects and this will now be placed on hold until the position is staffed. The Information Systems division continues to work on the website and is also now working on an infrastructure backup system; this will be discussed in more detail during the Finance Committee of the Whole meeting of February 21, 2012.

c) <u>Jenessa Warren-Bitton, A/Director of Human Resources</u>

Jenessa Warren-Bitton, Acting Director of Human Resources, noted that the director is on leave until January 2013. The department recently staffed her position, Human Resources Specialist, with a beneficiary who is fluent in both English and Inuktitut.

She noted that she has been working on the Inuit Employment Strategy since accepting her position as Acting Director. She has been reviewing the existing Inuit Employment Strategy in order to ensure that the City is in full compliance with Article 23 of the Nunavut Land Claims Agreement and to create attainable and realistic goals relating to Inuit employment; the territorial and federal government's Inuit employment plans are also being reviewed. She will be meeting with all directors within the City to inquire as to how they will be working with Human Resources actively towards complying with Article 23 within their own departments.

Jenessa noted that as of January 2012, forty nine point six (49.6) per cent of City staff are beneficiaries and it is her goal to increase this percentage to ensure a very strong presence of beneficiaries at all levels within the City.

She noted that she is also working hard be proactive in complying with the proposed Official Languages Act and the Inuit Language Protection Act and is actively recruiting Inuktitut speakers in all departments as vacancies arise. Mr. Peter indicated in his presentation that there is a lack of beneficiaries in the Municipal Enforcement Department; there is currently a vacant position within that department and the City is making every effort to staff the position with a beneficiary.

Jenessa stated that the Training Officer is currently working with the Nunavut Arctic College to create a plan for basic and intermediate Inuktitut language training for City of Iqaluit employees. She is also working with the Nunavut Arctic College to deliver a workplace literacy program to assist employees in upgrading their English language reading and writing skills. Mandatory health & safety training was implemented for all supervisors in February 2012; all supervisors have been trained on Supervisor Health, Safety & the Law and on Accident Investigations. She noted that one hundred eleven (111) training opportunities have been taken advantage of through a number of different avenues in 2011.

She noted that the City was able to source funding from Indian and Northern Affairs Canada in order to update and revamp all job descriptions. This project is underway and will continue throughout 2012.

Councillor Akumalik asked if the City had any beneficiaries at the management level.

Jenessa confirmed that the City has beneficiaries at the management level.

Councillor Wilman stated that she was pleased to hear that the City is working on the Inuit Employment Strategy. She asked if there was an internal committee that is familiar with Article 23.

Jenessa noted that the City does not have an internal committee but will consider the idea; Council's direction and assistance with the Inuit Employment Strategy would also be helpful.

Councillor Wilman noted that she understood the difficulties in implementing such a strategy and that there is a lot of work to be done. She believed that Council was very supportive of this and would help in any way they can.

d) Blaine Wiggins, A/Fire Chief

Blaine Wiggins, Acting Fire Chief, stated that the Fire Department received twenty five (25) calls for service in January which resulted in one confirmed fire. One hundred seven (107) calls were received for Emergency Services; forty (40) calls were for emergencies and sixty seven (67) were for medivacs.

He noted that the department responded to a fully involved room fire at 2218-A along with Iqaluit Royal Canadian Mounted Police. The circumstances surrounding the fire resulted in a formal fire investigation that was submitted to the Government of Nunavut's Fire Marshall Office; additional investigations by other agencies are also in progress.

Blaine noted that the department has seven (7) dispatchers, two (2) Chief Officers, twelve (12) full time fire fighters and twenty (20) volunteers.

He stated that the 2012 training plan has been developed which will guide the training and objectives for the calendar year. In addition full time staff has completed the professional development forms that are summarized into a department wide professional development report for monitoring and budget review. The Emergency Medical Respondent component one training was delivered by the Justice Institute of British Columbia in Iqaluit with the second phase scheduled for February with a total of fifteen (15) members certifying/recertifying at this level. Lieutenant Kennedy completed Fire Instructor level one training at an MTO delivery in Iqaluit.

Blaine stated that the department worked with national television media to promote the use of carbon monoxide detectors following the carbon monoxide deaths of a household in the Yukon Territory; both media bits were aired nationally.

He stated that the following emergency management activities were undertaken in January:

- Red Cross ESS (Emergency Social Services) training was performed in Iqaluit; Amy Elgersma, Director of Recreation, organized and facilitated this training with Red Cross; the training and Emergency Social Services functions will be bridged into the revisions in the emergency plan.
- Flood Management Working with the Engineering Department and consultants to complete the Dam Safety Plan which will form a component of an incident action plan within the emergency plan.
- Water main break/debrief John Hussey, Chief Administrative Officer coordinated a debrief of the water main break with key players who were involved with the incident.
- Training recommendations for emergency management The City
 Training Officer has provided training recommendations for individuals
 who will form the city emergency operations staffing positions; this will
 guide the training efforts to test emergency plan and Emergency
 Operations Centre staff.
- Public Safety Committee: The 2012 Public Safety Committee is being reformed through the vetting process with council and will host the first meeting as soon as this process is finalized; the report produced during the fall working group sessions will be distributed for Council's review.
- Recommendations are in progress for review by the Chief Administrative Officer for revisions to the City emergency plan and exercise cycle.

Councillor Akumalik noted that firefighters from other communities often come to Iqaluit for training and asked if they used the City's equipment.

Blaine noted that training offered in Iqaluit for firefighters is through the Government of Nunavut and do not use the City's equipment; City of Iqaluit fire fighters also attend these training sessions.

Councillor Akumalik asked if the Fire Department works with the airport.

Blaine stated that they often work with the airport officials and share information such as emergency plans and contacts, and are now trying to conduct a joint training exercise. They also share resources and redundancy resources such as equipment that may fail or need repair.

Councillor Wilman thanked Blaine for his update and information and noted that she received a tour of the Fire Hall with the Public Safety Committee and found it

very interesting to see how they work in such a confined space. She encouraged other Council members to do the same. She asked how the department manages to keep a high number of volunteers.

Blaine noted that the department must work hard to keep their volunteers and it is often difficult. They provide training for them on a weekly basis and do their best to involve them as much as possible.

Councillor Kilabuk agreed that it is difficult to recruit and keep volunteers for the Fire Department. He stated that he is very grateful for their time and service.

4. <u>AWARDS AND RECOGNITIONS</u>

None

5. **STATEMENTS**

Councillor Nattaq noted that it was Inuktitut Language week last week at the City and staff organized games and activities for the last day; employees learned a new word each day and learned to how to write their names in Inuktitut. He believed that this was a great way to improve the Inuktitut language within the work space and suggested that labels be placed on different items throughout the office with their Inuktitut word.

Councillor Stevenson welcomed the teachers that are in Iqaluit for the Teachers' Conference and believed that the conference would be a good opportunity for them to discuss issues or ideas they may have regarding their teaching experience.

He noted that there have been two snowmobile accidents during the past two weeks with high school students involved. Although the students were not seriously injured young adults should be limited to what they can do with a snowmobile as it is very dangerous. Parents should remind their children to be careful when snowmobiling and to use the machine as it is meant to be used.

Councillor Wilman stated that she had discussions with family members regarding young adults on snowmobiles it was indicated that one child, aged thirteen, had gone snowmobiling and had a lot of fun, but almost had an accident. Youth under the age of sixteen are not permitted to use snowmobiles and many residents do not know this. She believed that the community should be made aware that youth under the age of sixteen are not permitted to use snowmobiles as there are often accidents and people are injured.

She stated that she was very proud of the Language Week activities held at the City last week and believed it was very important to continue and encourage the use of Inuktitut.

Councillor Kilabuk noted that he attended the 2012 Northern Lights Trade Show and it was very interesting and beneficial.

6. DEFERRED BUSINESS AND TABLED ITEMS

None

7. BYLAWS

a) First Reading of By-law (s)

None

b) Second Reading of By-law (s)

None

- c) Third and Final Reading of By-law (s)
 - i) <u>Water and Sewer Services By-law Amendment No. 727</u> John Hussey, Chief Administrative Officer

Motion #12-77

Moved by: Councillor Nattaq

Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved Third and Final Reading of Water and Sewer Services By-law Amendment No. 727.

Unanimously Carried

ii) <u>2012 Mill Rate By-law No. 728</u> John Hussey, Chief Administrative Officer

Motion #12-78

Moved by: Councillor Nattaq Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved third and Final Reading of 2012 Mill Rate By-law No. 728.

Unanimously Carried

8. OLD BUSINESS

None

9. <u>NEW BUSINESS</u>

a) Request for Decision – Medic 1 Engine Replacement Blaine Wiggins, A/Fire Chief

Blaine Wiggins, Acting Fire Chief, noted that Medic-1 is a 2006 Road Rescue and replacing the engine will extend current life of the unit by an additional four to five years. The second ambulance, Medic-2, is a 2001 Road Rescue model; they currently use each ambulance as a front line vehicle for five years and a second line vehicle for an additional five years for a total of ten years life cycle.

In the last six years medical calls have significantly increased and the department received in excess of two hundred (200) calls in 2011 where two ambulances were required at the same time. He noted that risk management benefits will address any public issues or potential formal process faced by the City in the event of delays from emergency services.

He stated that both ambulances require regular mechanical service and preventative maintenance which takes the ambulance out of service for one to three days depending on the service. Mechanical failures also take ambulances out of service for days and sometimes weeks. In order to remain operational the department requires two operational ambulances.

Blaine noted that the backup Medic-2 is ten years old and that by replacing the engine in Medic 1, they can perform the proper preventative maintenance to address outstanding mechanical issues with Medic-2 that they have not been able to perform due to the ongoing issues with Medic-1.

Councillor Akumalik asked for clarification on the recommendation.

Blaine noted that they are recommending purchasing a new engine for Medic 1.

Motion #12-79

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved to purchase a new engine for Medic 1 from Toromont for the quoted price of forty six thousand one hundred twenty eight (\$46,128.00) dollars.

Unanimously Carried

b) Request for Decision – Development Permit Application No. 11-061, Lot 2, Block 233, Plan 3591 (Road to Nowhere) NPREIT Arif Sayani, Director, Planning and Development

Arif Sayani, Director of Planning and Development, stated that the applicant is applying for a development permit to build one (1) thirty nine (39) unit apartment building on Lot 2, Block 233, Plan 3591, located along the Road to Nowhere. The apartment building will constitute Phase 2 of a two-phase development that will also include, as Phase 1, four (4) eight-plex buildings with a total of thirty two (32) units, for a total of seventy one (71) units for both phases combined. Phase 1 was approved under Development Permit Application No. 10-030.

He stated that a shared two-way drive aisle and pedestrian path along the eastern lot line, with an additional pedestrian path along the western lot line, will provide access to the site, leading to several common parking areas located adjacent to the apartment building and at the rear of the proposed eight-plexes. As a condition of approval a Site Servicing and Grading Plan will be required due to the steep topography of the site.

Motion #12-80

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved Development Permit application #11-061 for Lot 2, Block 233, Plan 3591 to permit the development of one (1) thirty nine (39) unit apartment building on the subject lot as Phase 2 of two phase development subject to the conditions listed in Attachment 1 and as shown on the plans that accompany the application and approved a variance to Zoning By-law No. 704 for Lot 2, Block 233, Plan 3591 to reduce the required rear yard setback from eight (8.0) metres to four (4.0) metres.

Unanimously Carried

c) Request for Decision – Term Renewal Loan 14566 09392960 001 – Infrastructure Improvements 2006
John Mabberi-Mudonyi, Senior Director, Corporate Services

John Mabberi-Mudonyi, Senior Director of Corporate Services, stated that the City acquired additional funding by way of a term-loan in the amount of six hundred ninety three thousand one hundred seventy one dollars and forty six cents (\$693,171.46) to be paid over twenty (20) years from the Royal Bank of Canada. The funds were used for City infrastructure improvements and additions as part of a five year capital improvement plan, joint with the Government of Nunavut. The twenty (20) year amortization corresponded to what would be permanent infrastructure improvements and additions.

He noted that the loan is due for renewal and the following options are available to the City:

- 1. a sixty (60) month term at three point seventy five (3.75) percent for a total of one thousand nine hundred thirty five (\$1,935.00) dollars bi-weekly;
- 2. a forty eight (48) month term at three point forty eight (3.48) percent for a total of one thousand eight hundred ninety nine (\$1,899.00) dollars biweekly;
- 3. a thirty six (36) month term at three point eighteen (3.18) percent for a total of one thousand eight hundred twenty six (\$1,826.00) dollars biweekly or;
- 4. a twelve (12) month term at two point sixty six (2.66) percent for a total of one thousand seven hundred ninety four (\$1,794.00) dollars bi-weekly

Motion #12-81

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Kilabuk

Council approved that RBC Term Renewal Loan #14566 09392960 001 – Infrastructure Improvements 2006 be renewed for a sixty (60) month term at an interest rate of three point seventy five (3.75) per cent.

Unanimously Carried

d) <u>Appointment of Members at Large – Public Safety Committee</u> Councillor Wilman, Chairperson

Motion #12-82

Moved by: Councillor Wilman

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the appointments of Noel Collins, Robert Gabuna, Calvin Clark, Natalie Strijak and Allen Weeks as members at large to the Public Safety Committee.

Unanimously Carried

e) Appointment of Members at Large – Recreation Committee

Motion #12-83

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik Council approved the appointments of Lorne Levy, John Maurice, Sheila Levy and Allen Weeks as members at large to the Recreation Committee.

Unanimously Carried

f) Mayor's Report

Mayor Redfern presented her activity report to Council.

10. COMMITTEE REPORTS

- a) <u>Niksiit Committee Report</u> Councillor Nattaq, Chairperson
 - i) <u>Iqaluit Boys Club</u> Councillor Nattaq, Chairperson

Motion #12-84

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved the Iqaluit Boys Club proposal in the amount of two thousand (\$2,000.00) dollars; funds to be administered from Brighter Futures.

Unanimously Carried

ii) <u>Makuktu Art Project</u> Councillor Nattaq, Chairperson

Motion #12-85

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved the Makuktu Art Project proposal in the amount of two thousand one hundred eighty five (\$2,185.00) dollars; funds to be administered from Brighter Futures.

Unanimously Carried

iii) Youth Centre Ski Club
Councillor Nattaq, Chairperson

Motion #12-86

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Wilman Council approved the Youth Centre Ski Club proposal in the amount of one thousand (\$1,000.00) dollars; funds to be administered from Brighter Futures.

Unanimously Carried

iv) <u>Minor Soccer Program</u>
Councillor Nattag, Chairperson

Motion #12-87

Moved by: Councillor Wilman

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the Minor Soccer Program proposal in the amount of one thousand (\$1,000.00) dollars; funds to be administered from Brighter Futures.

Unanimously Carried

v) <u>Apex Cooking Club (Nanook School)</u> Councillor Nattag, Chairperson

Motion #12-88

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved the Apex Cooking Club (Nanook School) proposal in the amount of three thousand (\$3,000.00) dollars; funds to be administered from Brighter Futures.

Unanimously Carried

11. CORRESPONDENCE

a) Request for Donation

Mayor Redfern noted that the Little Rocks girls curling team is looking for a financial donation in the amount of two hundred (\$200.00) dollars for their Buttons and Bulls Tournament being held on February 25, 2012.

Councillor Akumalik believed that Council had decided to no longer approve requests for donations such as this one.

Councillor Stevenson noted that he does not support this request.

e) Letter of Support

Motion #12-89

Moved by: Councillor Wilman

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved that a letter of support be sent to Marie-Pierre Lardeau to submit to Health Canada for the grant application.

Unanimously Carried

12. <u>IN CAMERA SESSION</u>

None

13. <u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

Motion #12-90

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved to adjourn City Council Meeting #03 at 8:05pm.

Unanimously Carried

Madeleine Redfern
Mayor

John Hussey
Chief Administrative Officer

Tracy Cooke
City Clerk

Approved by City Council on the 17th day of April, 2012, AD.